
 

September 11, 2020 

 

VIA EMAIL AND FEDEX 

 

Information and Evidence Unit 

Office of the Prosecutor 

Prosecutor Ms. Fatou Bensouda 

Post Office Box 19519 

2500 CM The Hague 

The Netherlands 

Fax: +31 70 515 8555 

otp.informationdesk@icc-cpi.int 

 

Re:  Death of Infants in Certain Developing Countries by Systematic Use of a Biologic 

 

Dear Ms. Bensouda:  

On July 29, 2020, we submitted a referral requesting that your office investigate the 

continuous and systematic killing of innocent infants through the use of DTP in some of the most 

underprivileged countries of the world at the hands of the United Nations Children’s Fund 

(“UNICEF”), the very organization charged with protecting the children of the world.   

 

We write to supplement that request.  Please find enclosed the video testimony of Mr. 

Kennedy Lumula and his wife, Ms. Felisias Nyambura, attesting to the loss of their two-month old 

daughter, Latifa Muthoni, within hours of being injected with DTP.  

 

Mr. Lumula and his family reside in Nairobi, Kenya.  On June 18, 2020, around 10 a.m., 

Mr. Lumula and Ms. Nyambura took their two-month old  baby Latifa to receive her first round of 

newborn vaccines during which she was injected with DTP.  As explained by her parents in the 

enclosed video testimony, Latifa was a healthy and happy baby but immediately after receiving 

DTP began to cry incessantly which hours later led to a change in her breathing pattern and death.   

 

We can attest that the enclosed is the complete unedited testimony of Mr. Lumula and Ms. 

Nyambura.  Their statement is solely theirs and they were not provided with any guidance or 

direction to recount their story other than being advised not to speculate and to tell the truth.  Please 

note that while providing their testimony over a video conference there were connectivity issues 

on three occasions resulting in the video being recorded in four segments.  These four segments 

were combined into a single video with an introductory screen stating “The oral testimony of 



Kennedy Lumula & Felisias Nyambura Recorded on September 4, 2020” and a photograph of the 

deceased baby Latifa has been added at the end of the video.   

 

This story is just one example of the pain and suffering experienced by parents around the 

world after the loss of an infant following injection of DTP.  We again urge the Prosecutor to 

launch an investigation into the crimes against humanity alleged in our correspondence dated July 

29, 2020.  It is our sincere hope that the mere existence of an investigation will suffice to move 

the individuals responsible for distributing DTP to take action to end these senseless deaths. 

   

We pray for a favorable response from the Prosecutor and thank you for reviewing our 

submissions.   

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

  

__________________________  

Aaron Siri, Esq. 

Elizabeth Brehm, Esq. 

Jessica Wallace, Esq. 

Sonal Jain, Adv.*  

SIRI & GLIMSTAD LLP 

200 Park Avenue 

17th Floor 

New York, NY 10166 

Telephone: (212) 532-1091 

Facsimile: (646) 417-5967 

Email: aaron@sirillp.com 

 

 

Attachment: Video testimony of Mr. Kennedy Lumula and Ms. Felisias Nyambura 

 

* Admitted to practice law in the Republic of India. 


